

2009 FEDERAL POLICY AGENDA

OUR VOICE ★ OUR VOTE ★
OUR POWER
FIGHT
AIDS

GMHC

GAY MEN'S HEALTH CRISIS

Gay Men's Health Crisis, the world's oldest HIV/AIDS organization, has witnessed much change in the 28 years since the onset of the HIV epidemic. In 2008, voters embraced change. Changing the course of the HIV epidemic requires a renewed commitment to HIV prevention and treatment. Swift and urgent action is necessary to best address the needs of communities most affected by HIV/AIDS, given recent estimates of new HIV infections released by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) where the number rose to 56,300 from what was thought to be 40,000 annually.¹ The country's new leadership must push for evidence-based policies that prevent the spread of HIV and care for those already infected.

This Federal Policy Agenda is a reflection of GMHC's mission and the needs of the people we serve, as well as the communities most affected by HIV/AIDS. These 2009 public policy recommendations advocate for change in areas where there continue to be clear and demonstrated unmet needs.

Top priorities:

- Development of a U.S. national AIDS strategy
- Repeal of the HIV immigration and travel ban
- Repeal of the federal ban on syringe exchange
- Defunding of abstinence-only-until-marriage programs
- Funding and implementation of comprehensive, age-appropriate sex education in schools
- Lifting the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) blood ban on men who have sex with men (MSM) blood donors

Additional priorities:

- Implement prevention and research provisions targeting MSM through the President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief (PEPFAR)
- Pass an Employment Non-Discrimination Act inclusive of real or perceived sexual orientation and gender identity or expression
- Pass Local Law Enforcement Hate Crimes Prevention Act/Matthew Shepard Act (LLEHCPA/Matthew Shepard Act)
- Strengthen and accelerate microbicide research and development
- Increase support for HIV/AIDS vaccine research and implement provisions of the reauthorized PEPFAR to support AIDS Vaccine Development
- Pass the Early Treatment for HIV Act (ETHA) H.R. 1616
- Allow money paid to AIDS Drug Assistance Programs (ADAPs) by Medicare clients to count toward their true out-of-pocket (TrOOP) limit
- Make voluntary HIV testing a routine aspect of medical diagnostic visits
- Increase funding for prevention and treatment of anal cancer among gay men

GMHC will continue to advocate for the healthcare needs and civil rights of all people living with HIV/AIDS. The prevention of HIV transmission, access to affordable, quality healthcare, and the full realization of civil rights for all inform the following recommendations.

National AIDS strategy

GMHC calls for the development of a U.S. national AIDS strategy.

Such a strategy has widespread bipartisan support in Congress, and was endorsed by President Obama and Vice President Biden several times during the 2008 presidential campaign.² Numerous government and private studies have pointed to the need for better planning of U.S. HIV/AIDS policy and programming. For example, in 2004, the Institute of Medicine determined that federal financing of AIDS-related health care "does not allow for comprehensive and sustained access to quality HIV care" in the United States.³

The U.S. HIV/AIDS epidemic requires a strategic plan of action that promotes coordination across agencies, levels of government, and social sectors, accountability, evidence-based policy, and a focus on improved prevention and treatment outcomes. A key priority should be reducing striking racial disparities affecting black women and gay men, immigrants, Latinos, and Native Americans. Furthermore, the disproportionate impact of HIV on gay and bisexual men of all races (nearly three in five new infections in 2006) must be addressed.

The U.S. requires countries receiving assistance through the President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief (PEPFAR) to have a national AIDS strategy, yet since 1981 the U.S. has never had one itself. Over the past decade we have made significant strides in fighting AIDS in Africa and elsewhere overseas. Yet here at home the epidemic is worse than previously estimated. The CDC released new revised numbers reporting that 40 percent more people get HIV each year than previously known. Black women are 20 times as likely as white women to get HIV, and gay/bi men are 20 to 30 times as likely as the average person to get infected.⁴ An effective national AIDS strategy would enlist faith communities, labor unions, business leaders and others in the fight against AIDS here at home.

GMHC has been actively involved in the promotion of a national AIDS strategy for two years. The past year has witnessed significant milestones in the campaign for a national AIDS strategy. In December 2007, Dr. Kevin Fenton, Director, National Center for HIV/AIDS, Viral Hepatitis,

Over the past decade we have made significant strides in fighting AIDS in Africa and elsewhere overseas. Yet here at home the epidemic is worse than previously estimated.



STD, and TB Prevention, and other plenary speakers called for a national AIDS strategy at the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) biannual HIV Prevention Conference. In May 2008, Gay Men's Health Crisis and several partner organizations hosted the first-ever Congressional briefing on the need for a national AIDS strategy. GMHC and our partners led numerous workshops at various national and international conferences to raise the issue's profile. Presidential candidates Barack Obama, John McCain, and others endorsed the call for the development of a national AIDS strategy.⁵ The 2009 omnibus spending bill included \$1.4 million to the White House Office of National AIDS Policy to support meeting expenses, regional consultations, six full-time staff, and communications costs to develop and oversee the implementation of a national AIDS strategy. The campaign received nationwide support; over 300 organizations endorsed the need for a national AIDS strategy. On January 21, 2009, California Representative Barbara Lee introduced H.Con.Res. 24 expressing the need for a national AIDS strategy. The resolution is currently in the House Committee on Energy and Commerce.

The HIV entry ban undermines public health by causing immigrants already in the U.S. to delay getting tested, diagnosed and into care.

GMHC, a leader in the Coalition for a national AIDS strategy, calls on Congress to appropriate FY2010 funding for the development of a national AIDS strategy. We also call on the Obama-Biden Administration to expeditiously appoint an advisory panel and initiate consultations with key stakeholder groups across the nation, as recommended in the framework document sent by the Coalition to the Presidential Transition Team in December

2008.⁶ We are hopeful that a strong national AIDS strategy can be developed in 2009, and implemented starting in early 2010. Such a strategy is essential to reducing new infections, connecting more people to care, and ending health disparities.

Immigration/travel entry ban

GMHC calls for the complete end to counterproductive policies that ban HIV-positive non-citizens from entering the United States. For the last 20 years, U.S. policy has banned HIV-positive non-citizens from entering the United States, and barred those already living here from attaining most types of legal status. The HIV entry ban undermines public health by causing immigrants already in the U.S. to delay getting tested, diagnosed and into care. The ban also causes people to disrupt treatment regimens and travel to the U.S. without their HIV medications.

Furthermore, this policy violates the human rights of immigrants and travelers as enumerated by recognized international treaties and conventions; perpetuates stigma and discrimination; and bars people living with HIV/AIDS from full civic participation. Highly skilled workers who have full health insurance through their employers cannot seek legal permanent residence in the United States if they have tested positive for HIV, unless they have an immediate family member who is an American citizen or lawful permanent resident. While opposite-sex partners can constitute such relatives, same-sex partners cannot. Thus, this policy discriminates in particular ways against gay people. Further, the ban undermines the global fight against HIV/AIDS by blocking access to treatment and returning people to countries where HIV care is limited or wholly unavailable. This



complicates the already challenging regimens of HIV treatment and the development of treatment-resistant strains of HIV.

The federal government's repeal of the HIV entry ban requires two distinct and complicated processes. In 1993, the entry ban was codified in the Immigration and Nationality Act (INA). During negotiations on the reauthorization of the President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief (PEPFAR), language to remove the HIV travel and immigration ban from the INA was included in the Senate version of the bill, and later adopted by the House. On July 30, 2008, President Bush signed into law a reauthorized PEPFAR for the next five years. Congress and the President effectively removed the HIV entry ban from the INA.

The HIV entry ban provision of the PEPFAR reauthorization (Section 305 of P.L. 110-293) amends section 212(a)(1)(A)(i) of the INA so that the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) is no longer *required* to designate HIV infection as "a communicable disease of public health significance." However HHS has not amended the original regulatory action from 1987 that came before the INA. This is the second and critically necessary step to fully repeal the HIV entry ban.

Now HHS must amend 42 CFR 34.2(b) to remove HIV infection from the list of diseases that qualify as a "communicable disease of public health significance." In the final weeks of the Bush-Cheney Administration, HHS leaders indicated that they were taking regulatory action and intended to remove HIV from the list of communicable diseases.⁷ However, as of March 25, 2009, no action was reported publicly. HHS is expected to soon initiate a rulemaking process in the Federal Register, likely to be followed by a 60-day comment period. GMHC urges swift removal of HIV from the list of communicable diseases to finally end the counterproductive and discriminatory HIV travel and immigration ban.

Syringe exchange

GMHC calls for an end to the federal ban on syringe exchange. Syringe exchange programs (SEPs), which allow injection drug users to trade used needles for sterile ones and which safely dispose of used needles, are a proven means of reducing HIV transmission without increasing rates of drug use.⁸ Their effectiveness has been borne out by study after study throughout the epidemic. There are currently an estimated 185 syringe exchange programs (SEPs) operating in 36 states, the District of Columbia, and Puerto Rico.⁹

SEPs, in addition to reducing the spread of HIV, offer or connect individuals to services that further protect and educate injection drug users. Nearly all SEPs provide alcohol pads, male condoms, and referrals to substance-abuse treatment. Some SEPs also offer onsite medical care, counseling and testing for HIV and hepatitis C, and certain vaccinations.¹⁰

Injection drug users using SEPs have been shown in studies to be less likely to utilize local emergency rooms.¹¹ They are more likely to enter into detoxification programs and cease the dangerous practice of syringe-sharing.¹² HIV infection rates in communities with SEPs in place have shown overwhelming declines (for example, a 78% decline in reported HIV infections among intravenous drug users in New York State since 2000).¹³ SEPs do not increase drug use, crime, or inappropriate discarding of needles.

Since 1988, however, there has been a federal ban in place on funding these programs.

In 2007, Congress and President Bush effected a repeal of the law restricting the District of Columbia's ability to use local funds for syringe exchange. President Obama and Vice President Biden endorsed syringe exchange during the 2008 campaign.¹⁴ The logical next step, particularly under an Administration and Congress committed to science over ideology, is repeal of the federal funds ban. This could be accomplished by removing restrictive language from the labor/HHS appropriations bill.

On January 6, 2009, Congressman Jose Serrano (D-NY) introduced the Community AIDS and Hepatitis Prevention (CAHP) Act (H.R. 179) which would lift the ban on federal funds being used for syringe exchange.

GMHC calls for swift passage of H.R. 179.

Sexuality education

GMHC calls for the full defunding of abstinence-only-until-marriage programs.

Abstinence-only-until-marriage programs, currently receiving approximately \$300 million a year in federal and state funds, are counterproductive and harmful to America's youth.

The sexual health of young Americans has declined significantly over the past decade. Rates of sexually transmitted infections (STIs), unwanted pregnancy, and HIV are up for young men and women in New York and nationwide. In New York City, new HIV infections are up among females 13–19 and gay and bisexual males 13–29.¹⁵ Four million American adolescents get a sexually transmitted infection each year. One in four teenage females has an STI, as does one in two black teenage females.¹⁶ Teen pregnancy is on the rise for the first time since the early 1990s.¹⁷ Forty-eight percent of high school students report being sexually active.¹⁸

Abstinence-only programs promote regressive, sexist gender stereotypes; spread dangerous misinformation about the efficacy of contraception and how to prevent HIV infection; and demonstrate pervasive anti-gay bias and ignorance about people living with AIDS.

Abstinence-only-until-marriage programs have been unable to demonstrate behavioral outcomes. The U.S. Department of Health and Human Services commissioned an April 2007 study that found these programs to be ineffective in increasing teen rates of sexual abstinence. It found that more than half of the youth became sexually active before marriage regardless of whether they had taken a "virginity pledge."¹⁹ Following a comprehensive review of programs, the National Campaign to Prevent Teen and Unplanned Pregnancy reached the same conclusion.²⁰ Youth undergoing abstinence-only-until-marriage "education" have shown no significant differences in rates of pregnancy or sexually transmitted infections.²¹ Abstinence-only programs often involve the taking of "virginity pledges." Youth in communities where high numbers of students have taken "virginity pledges" are less likely than students in other communities to use contraception, have similar rates of STIs than those in other settings, and are less likely to seek medical attention in relation to a suspected sexually transmitted infection.²²

Abstinence-only programs promote regressive, sexist gender stereotypes; spread dangerous misinformation about the efficacy of contraception and how to prevent HIV infection; and demonstrate pervasive anti-gay bias and ignorance about people living with AIDS. As such, they are not only ineffective and a waste of public dollars; they are also harmful to young people.

Twenty-five states have taken a strong stance against the approach's biased and dangerous tactics by not accepting federal dollars for abstinence-only-until-marriage programs.^{23,24} They join thousands of health and medical professionals in concluding that abstinence-only-until-marriage is a public policy failure. President Obama was one of only three candidates running for president to support an end to federal funding for abstinence-only-until-marriage.²⁵ GMHC looks forward to working with the Obama-Biden Administration and the 111th Congress to end funding for failed, ideological approaches to sex education and shift such funding to proven, scientific methods.

GMHC calls for comprehensive sex education as the most effective protection for young people against disease and unwanted pregnancy.

Young people are more likely to become infected with HIV by having sex than any other method.²⁶ *The Washington Post* reports that after a steady decrease in reported teenage sex since the 1990s, the CDC's Youth Risk Behavior Survey (YRBS) reported no change since 2001 among all races and ethnic groups.²⁷ In fact, YRBS reports that almost half (48%) of all high school students reported having sex in 2007.²⁸ However, close to one-fifth (18%) of sexually active youth reported not using prevention methods for STIs or pregnancy the first time they had sex. African-American and Latino students report having more sex than their white peers. They also report their first sexual experience at a younger age, with 16% of African-American and 8% of Latino students initiating sex before the age of 13, compared to 4% of their white peers.³⁰ Nearly a quarter of high school students that have sex reported drinking alcohol or using drugs the last time they had sex, impairing their ability to make safer sex decisions.³¹ A recent national study found that one in four girls ages 14 to 19 have at least one common STI, and nearly half of African-American girls surveyed were infected with an STI.³² In spite of these figures, the CDC found that only 16% of young adults reported testing for HIV in 2006.³³

One in four teenage girls in America has a sexually transmitted infection.

Comprehensive programs about sexuality—medically accurate, age-appropriate education that includes information about both abstinence and contraception—have been found to be effective in delaying the onset of sexual intercourse, reducing the number of sexual partners, and increasing contraception and condom use among teenagers.^{34, 35, 36} Comprehensive sex education has the support of leading public health institutions including the American Psychological Association, the American Medical Association, the National Association of School Psychologists, the American Academy of Pediatrics, the American Public Health Association, the Society for Adolescent Medicine, and the American College Health Association.

Food and Drug Administration (FDA) blood ban

GMHC calls for an end to the unjustifiable ban on MSM blood donors. Much of today's medical care depends on a steady supply of blood from healthy donors. Despite shortages in the nation's blood banks, the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) continues to adhere to its ban on male donors who have sex with men. Under FDA guidelines, a man who has had sex with another man (MSM), even once, since 1977 is ineligible to ever donate blood.

The American Association of Blood Banks, America's Blood Centers, and the American Red Cross have filed a petition to the FDA to repeal its prohibition on MSM as blood donors.

The ban on MSM blood donors is a holdover from a time when panic and discrimination drove health policy. In the more than two decades since the ban was enacted, scientific knowledge on blood screening and assuring the safety of transfusions has grown significantly. Thirteen tests (11 for infectious diseases) are performed on each unit of donated blood; these tests include screening for Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV).³⁷ In April 2008, Representative Sam Farr from California called on the

FDA to reassess this discriminatory policy, adding that, "the science doesn't seem to support that policy decision."³⁸ The American Association of Blood Banks, America's Blood Centers, and the American Red Cross have asked the FDA to reduce the lifetime prohibition on MSM as blood donors to a 12-month deferral.

The cost of discrimination is high. Blood supplies reach dangerous lows when less than 5% of healthy Americans eligible to donate blood actually do so. In 2007, the blood supply was at a five-year low in New York. In California, officials in one school district have recently indicated that they may end blood drives in city schools if students are compelled to disclose information about their sexual activity. Forcing students to "come out" as gay or bisexual, threatens their emotional and physical well being at school, compromising their safety and thus their ability to achieve success. This policy stigmatizes gay men and other MSM as well, but individuals who need blood pay the greatest price.

President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief (PEPFAR)

GMHC calls for continued focus on prevention and research targeting MSM through the President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief. The reauthorization of the President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief (PEPFAR), passed and signed into law in July 2008, calls for HIV prevention designed for MSM, as well as research to better understand HIV among MSM in the global epidemic. This is especially important in Africa and the Caribbean, where homosexuality is largely underground and little epidemiological research exists. International and local experts agree: understanding and addressing the needs of men who have sex with men are key to ending the AIDS crisis.

GMHC applauds the inclusion of language calling for prevention programs for MSM and research on HIV among MSM in the HIV/AIDS epidemic. We urge the Obama-Biden Administration, Secretary of State Clinton, and others to implement these provisions and channel funding toward groups working to prevent HIV among MSM around the world.

African leaders support more HIV prevention targeted toward MSM and research on the extent of the epidemic among MSM. At the United Nations High-level Meeting on AIDS in June 2008, African political and public health leaders released a report calling for prevention among MSM and "good surveillance data and better monitoring" so that resources are "spent where they will do the most good."³⁹ The report, *Securing Our Future: Report of the Commission on HIV/AIDS and Governance in Africa*, was co-chaired by Kenneth Kaunda, former President of Zambia and Pascoal Mocumbi, former Prime Minister of Mozambique (both PEPFAR recipient countries). It cites studies indicating that sex between men "could be an important factor in several of the epidemics in this region, despite the widely-held assumption that sex between men is 'alien' to African societies."⁴⁰ The Commission report describes how stigma and discrimination help perpetuate the epidemic, then calls for protecting human rights, "promoting safer sexual behavior among these groups and their partners," and "implementing policies and legal frameworks that do not criminalize and discriminate against the target groups."⁴¹ It concludes:

There is a clear need for further research on this aspect of the HIV epidemics in sub Saharan Africa, and for prevention efforts that focus on averting HIV transmission among men who have sex with men and their female partners.⁴²

In its 2008 *World Disasters Report*, the International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies reports that HIV/AIDS is a disaster not only for the countries hardest hit, but also for men who have sex with men wherever they live. A recent review of evidence from 39 low- and middle-income countries found that, on average, the HIV prevalence rate among MSM is 12.8 times the rate among the whole adult population, and prevention services for MSM currently reach only 9 % of that group. Markku Niskala, Secretary General for the Federation, writes that these men "have the same human rights as everyone else, the same right to healthcare and protection from disease."⁴³

Current HIV prevention efforts are not effective in reaching MSM, to the detriment of both men and women. Research with MSM in Kenya and Ghana demonstrated that MSM do not consider themselves at risk of contracting HIV, because all of the prevention messages thus far have focused on heterosexual couples.^{44, 45} Doctors in Uganda and Togo report similar anecdotal findings. Many MSM also have sex with women, thus contributing to the risk women face.^{46, 47}

Social and epidemiological research on MSM infected and affected by HIV in Africa is necessary to move forward in combating the epidemic. There is a dearth of research on HIV and same-sex behavior in African nations. Many researchers, whether publicly or privately funded, do not inquire about same-sex practices for many reasons, ranging from personal bias to fear about safety where persecution of perceived homosexuals is state-sanctioned.⁴⁸ U.S. support via PEPFAR for research on this issue will not only delineate the needs and health concerns of this vulnerable segment of the population, but also encourage African governments to confront the HIV challenge from all fronts.^{49, 50}

Stop employment discrimination

GMHC calls for passage of an Employment Non-Discrimination Act which would prohibit workplace discrimination based on real or perceived sexual orientation and gender identity or expression. In 30 states it remains legal to reject or fire someone simply based on their sexual orientation, and in 37 states someone can be fired based on their gender identity or expression.⁵¹ A strong majority of the American public supports sexual orientation nondiscrimination laws, including a majority of Republicans.⁵² Nearly 9 in 10 Americans support the principle of equal treatment at work regardless of sexual orientation.⁵³ Congresswoman Bella Abzug of New York introduced the first federal sexual orientation nondiscrimination law in 1975. Thirty-four years later, it's time Congress passed such a law.

Microbicides

GMHC calls for support to strengthen and accelerate microbicide research and development. AIDS is now the number one cause of

AIDS is now the number one cause of death in the United States among African American women aged 25–34. One of the most promising prevention tools is microbicides.

death in the United States among African American women aged 25–34. One of the most promising prevention tools is microbicides. Microbicides, both vaginal and rectal, are a new class of topical product—in the form of gel, cream, film, vaginal ring, or suppository—that could significantly reduce the risk of transmission of HIV and other sexually transmitted infections.

Scientists estimate that a safe and effective microbicide could be available within five to seven years and that the impact would be considerable. Mathematical models predict that even a partially effective microbicide could avert 2.5 million new HIV infections in women, men, and children worldwide over three years.

Combat hate crimes

GMHC supports passage of Local Law Enforcement Hate Crimes Prevention Act/Matthew Shepard Act (LLEHCPA/Matthew Shepard Act) to give local law enforcement the necessary tools to deal with violent, bias-motivated crimes. It would also facilitate federal action when local authorities are unable or unwilling to take action. The bill would expand hate crimes statutes to include violent acts perpetrated based on race, color, religion, national origin, sexual orientation, physical disability or gender identity or expression.

Vaccines

GMHC calls for increased support for HIV/AIDS vaccine research. HIV/AIDS vaccine research is not being supported as it should be by the private sector. Only 10% of funding for HIV/AIDS vaccine research and development comes from the large pharmaceutical and biotech companies that possess the unique expertise in innovation, product development, and manufacturing that is sorely needed.

GMHC calls for the implementation of provisions of the reauthorized PEPFAR to support AIDS vaccine development through advanced market commitments or other incentives, for the private sector to invest in the research and development of vaccines against infectious diseases. These include HIV/AIDS as well as tuberculosis, pneumonia, malaria, and others. Such diseases kill 11 million people per year worldwide, most in resource-poor nations.

Early Treatment for HIV Act (ETHA)

GMHC strongly endorses passage of the Early Treatment for HIV Act (ETHA) H.R. 1616. Passage would allow states to amend their Medicaid eligibility requirements to include uninsured, asymptomatic low-income people living with HIV. Studies have shown that implementing ETHA could reduce the death rate for people living with HIV/AIDS by as much as 60% and slow disease progression.⁵⁵

Studies have shown that implementing ETHA could reduce the death rate for people living with HIV/AIDS by as much as 60% and slow disease progression.

AIDS Drugs Assistance Programs (ADAP) as True Out Of Pocket (TrOOP) costs

GMHC strongly recommends that the money paid to ADAPs by Medicare Clients count toward their true out-of-pocket (TrOOP) limit. Doing so will give needy individuals access to Medicare catastrophic coverage and free ADAPs to help other individuals in need. Additionally, Medicare beneficiaries with HIV/AIDS would have better access to the host of medications they need to treat co-occurring conditions and side-effects from their HIV treatment.

Testing

GMHC supports making voluntary HIV testing a routine aspect of medical diagnostic visits. HIV testing will help prevent the spread of HIV throughout the United States by reducing the number of Americans who spread the virus unknowingly. Approximately half of all new HIV infections are caused by people who are unaware of their HIV status and who have been infected themselves for less than two years.⁵⁶

GMHC urges support for efforts to increase access to voluntary HIV testing and counseling and to remove any barriers to testing utilization. Such efforts include making HIV testing and counseling a routine component of medical care. Routine offering of HIV testing in diagnostic settings should include the dissemination of critical information and pre- and post-test counseling so patients can make voluntary informed decisions upon taking an HIV test.

Anal Cancer among Gay Men

GMHC supports increased funding for prevention and treatment of anal cancer among gay men. Anal cancer is generally rare in the U.S. With a total of 4,650 cases per year, the rates of anal cancer in the general public averages two cases per 100,000.⁵⁷ However, among MSM, the rates are 35/100,000 for HIV-negative MSM, and 80/100,000 for HIV-positive MSM.⁵⁸ Gay men are 20 times more likely than the general population to get anal cancer,⁵⁹ and HIV-positive men who have sex with men are up to 40 times more likely than the general population to develop anal cancer.⁶⁰ Both anal cancer and cervical cancer are caused by strains of the human papilloma virus (HPV). The rates of cervical cancer used to be about 35/100,000 before pap smears, and dropped to 4/100,000 once pap smears became routine. Anal pap smears should also be made widely available to men. The FDA approved Gardasil as a vaccine against HPV in girls and women age 9 through 26. **GMHC urges the FDA to trial and, if appropriate, approve Gardasil for use with boys and men to reduce anal cancer rates among gay men.**

References

- Centers for Disease Control. "Estimates of New HIV Infections in the United States: Fact Sheet: <http://www.cdc.gov/hiv/topics/surveillance/resources/factsheets/pdf/incidence.pdf>," August 2008.
- Change.gov. The Office of the President Elect. "The Obama-Biden Plan to Combat Global HIV/AIDS," http://change.gov/pages/the_obama_biden_plan_to_combat_global_hiv_aids/ Accessed: February 06, 2009.
- Institute of Medicine, "Public Financing and Delivery of HIV/AIDS Care: Securing the Legacy of Ryan White." *Institute of Medicine* (Washington, DC: 2004): 9.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. "Sexually Transmitted Disease Surveillance, 2007." Atlanta, GA: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services; December 2008.
- The White House. "President Barack Obama. The Agenda. Civil Rights." http://www.whitehouse.gov/agenda/civil_rights. Accessed Jan. 22, 2009.
- Rebecca Haags. "Analysis of HIV/AIDS Priority Issues." AIDS Action Council. December 5, 2008. http://otrans.3cdn.net/6e24642ccd91288f21_l6m6iiefz.pdf Accessed February 6, 2009.
- Julie L. Gerberding. "Letters to the Editor: Removing the HIV Barrier. October 6, 2008." <http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2008/10/05/AR2008100501854.html>. Accessed Jan. 23, 2009.
- Des Jarlais DC, Perlis T, Arasteh K, Torian L, Beatrice S, Milliken J, Mildvan D, Yancovitz S, Friedman S. 2005. "HIV Incidence among injection drug users in New York City, 1990 to 2002: Use of Serologic Test Algorithm to assess expansion of HIV Prevention services." *American Journal of Public Health*. 95(8):1439-1444.
- McKnight CA, Des Jarlais DC, Perlis T, Krim M, Ruiz M, Purchase D, Solberg A, Mastro TD. "Syringe Exchange Programs – United States, 2005." *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report (MMWR)*. Atlanta, CDC, Nov. 9, 2007, 56(44): 1164-1166
- Ibid.
- Pollack HA, Khoshnood K, Blankenship KM, Altice FL. 2002. "The Impact of Needle Exchange-based Health Services on Emergency Department Use." *Journal of General Internal Medicine* 17 (5), 341-348.
- Strathdee SA, Celentano DD, Shah N, Lyles C, Stambolis VA, Macalino G, Nelson K, Vlahov D. 1999. "Needle-exchange attendance and health care utilization promote entry into detoxification." *Journal of Urban Health*. 76(4):448-460; and Bluthenthal RN, Kral AH, Gee L, Erringer EA, Edlin BR. 2000. "The effect of syringe exchange use on high-risk injection drug users: a cohort study." *AIDS*. 14(5):605-11.
- Des Jarlais et al., op. cit.
- Daryl J. Cochrane and Kristin D. Goodwin. "McCain-Palin vs. Obama-Biden on HIV/AIDS Issues." *Gay Men's Health Crisis Report*. October 28, 2008.
- HIV Epidemiology & Field Services Semiannual Report, Covering January 1, 2006 – December 31, 2006, New York City Department of Health & Mental Hygiene, October 2007.
- Press Announcement from 2008 National STD Prevention Conference, March 2008
- Gardiner Harris. "Teenage Birth Rate Rises for First Time Since '91." *New York Times*. Dec. 6, 2007.
- National Youth Risk Behavior Survey, 2007. Cited in Tara Parker-Pope, "The myth of rampant teenage promiscuity," *New York Times*, January 27, 2009.
- Rob Stein. "Premarital Abstinence Pledges Ineffective, Study Finds." *Washington Post*. Dec. 29, 2008; A02. <http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2008/12/28/AR2008122801588.html>. Accessed Jan. 29, 2009
- Impacts of Four Title V, Section 510 Abstinence Education Programs (Mathematica Policy Research, Inc. 2007), 59-61; Douglas Kirby, *Emerging Answers: Research Findings on Programs to Reduce Teen Pregnancy* (Washington, D.C.: National Campaign to Prevent Teen Pregnancy, 2001); Hauser D. *Five Years of Abstinence-Only-Until-Marriage Education: Assessing the Impact*. Washington, DC: Advocates for Youth, 2004.
- Impacts of Four Title V, Section 510 Abstinence Education Programs, op. cit.
- Peter Bearman and Hannah Bruckner. "Promising the Future: Virginity Pledges and the Transition to First Intercourse." *American Journal of Sociology* 106.4 (2001): 859-912.
- David Carry. "States reject abstinence-only funding from federal government." *The Huffington Post*. Jun. 24, 2008. http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2008/06/24/states-reject-abstinence_n_109002.html. Accessed Jan. 22, 2009.
- SIECUS Fact Sheet. "We're outta here: 25 states withdraw from crumbling Title V abstinence-only-until-marriage program." http://siecus.org/_data/global/images/25%20States%20Out%2010%2008.pdf. Accessed Jan. 23, 2009
- States are: AK, AZ, CA, CO, CT, DE, ID, IA, ME, MA, MN, MT, NJ, NM, NY, OH, PA, RI, TN, VT, VA, WA, DC, WI, WY.
- Obama, Barack. (2007). AIDSVote.org Candidate Questionnaire.
- Kaiser Family Foundation. "Sexual Health of Adolescents and Young Adults in the United States." *Kaiser Family Foundation Publication*. September 2008.
- Rob Stein. "Teen Sex Rates Stop Falling, Data Show." *Washington Post*. Sunday, July 22, 2007; A01.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. "Trends in the Prevalence of Sexual Behaviors." *Centers for Disease Control and Prevention*. 2007.
- Abma JC et al. "Teenagers in the United States: Sexual activity, contraceptive use, and childbearing, 2002." *Vital Health Statistics*, 23(24), 2004
- Kaiser Family Foundation. "Sexual Health of Adolescents and Young Adults in the United States." *Kaiser Family Foundation Publication*. September 2008.
- Ibid.

- Sara E. Forhan. "Prevalence of Sexually Transmitted Infections and Bacterial Vaginosis Among Female Adolescents in the United States: Data from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) 2003-2004." *Slide set presented at the 2008 National STD Prevention Conference*. March 2008
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. "Persons tested for HIV—United States, 2006." *MMWR*. 2008.
- Douglas Kirby. "No Easy Answers." *National Campaign to Prevent Teen Pregnancy*, Washington, D.C. 1997. Mar. vi, 19p
- Douglas Kirby. "Emerging Answers: Research Findings on Programs to Reduce Teen Pregnancy." National Campaign to Prevent Teen Pregnancy and Unplanned Pregnancy, Washington, D.C. 2007. http://www.nationalcampaign.org/EA2007/EA2007_full.pdf. Accessed Jan. 23, 2009.
- David Satcher. "The Surgeon General's Call to Action to Promote Sexual Health and Responsible Sexual Behavior." Office of the Surgeon General. Press Release Jul. 9, 2001. http://www.surgeongeneral.gov/news/pressreleases/pr_sexualhealth.pdf. Accessed Jan. 23, 2009.
- Blood Centers of the Pacific. "56 Facts about Blood and Blood Donation." <http://www.bloodcenters.org/aboutblood/bloodfacts.htm>. Accessed Jan. 23, 2009.
- CQ Today. "Time for FDA to End 'Discriminatory' Blood Donation Policy, Farr Says." Apr. 2, 2008.
- United Nations Economic Commission for Africa. "Securing Our Future: Report of the Commission on HIV/AIDS and Governance in Africa" Addis Ababa, Ethiopia, 2008. p. 86.
- Ibid, p. 192.
- Ibid, p. 87.
- Ibid, p. 192.
- International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies. "World Disasters Report: Focus on HIV and AIDS 2008." Geneva, Switzerland. 2008. available online at <http://www.ifrc.org/publicat/wdr2008/index.asp>, p. 31.
- International Gay and Lesbian Human Rights Commission (IGLHRC). "Off The Map: How HIV/AIDS Programming is Failing Same-Sex Practicing People in Africa" Focused discussion groups conducted by the (IGLHRC). Accra, Ghana, September 20, 2006 and Mombasa, Kenya, June 9, 2006; as cited in Johnson, C. A.
- International HIV/AIDS Alliance (United Kingdom). "Meeting the Sexual Health Needs of Men Who Have Sex with Men in North Africa and Lebanon" (MSM/MALE Project):1; 2006; as cited in *Off The Map* (IGLHRC, 2007).
- UN Human Rights Committee, Communication No. 488/1992: Australia. 04/04/94. CCPR/C/50/D/488/1992. (*Toonen v. Australia*, date of communication: Dec. 25 1991); as cited in *Off The Map* (IGLHRC, 2007).
- Horizons Program, Kenya, 18; Horizon Program, Senegal, 11; as cited in *Off The Map* (IGLHRC, 2007).
- Johnson, C. A. "Off The Map: How HIV/AIDS Programming is Failing Same-Sex Practicing People in Africa." New York: International Gay and Lesbian Human Rights Commission (IGLHRC), 2007. P. 32-33.
- Carlos F Caceres, Kelika Konda, and Mario Pecheny. "Review of the Epidemiology of Male Same-Sex Behavior in Low- and Middle-Income Countries: Review of HIV Prevalence and the Epidemiology of Preventive and Bridging Behavior among MSM in Low- and Middle-Income Countries." (Geneva: UNAIDS, March 2005): 6.
- Johnson, C. A. "Off The Map: How HIV/AIDS Programming is Failing Same-Sex Practicing People in Africa." New York: International Gay and Lesbian Human Rights Commission (IGLHRC), 2007. P. 81.
- States banning discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity/expression. (13 States and the District of Columbia) WA, OR, CA, CO, MN, MN, IA, IL, NJ, RI, VT, ME, HI.
- States banning discrimination based on sexual orientation but not gender identity/expression. (7 States) NV, WI, NY, MD, CT, MA, NH.
- The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation. (2001, November). InsideOUT: A Report on the Experiences of Lesbians, Gays and Bisexuals in America and the Public's View on Issues and Policies Related to Sexual Orientation (2001, November). Human Rights Campaign. (2002, September 30). HRC Releases Ground-Breaking Public Opinion Research on Transgender Issues. Washington, DC.
- Yang, A. (1999). From wrongs to rights, 1973-1999: Public opinion on gay and lesbian Americans moves toward equality, Washington, DC: National Gay and Lesbian Task Force Policy Institute.
- THOMAS. The Library of Congress. <http://thomas.loc.gov/cgi-bin/thomas> Accessed: February 18, 2009.
- Greenwald, R., Early Treatment for HIV Act (ETHA) Fact Sheet, <http://www.taepusa.org/documents/ETHA%20One%20Page%20Fact%20Sheet%202004.pdf>, accessed April 8th, 2008
- Cates, W., Chesney, MA., Cohen, MS. (1997). "Primary HIV Infection—A Public Health Opportunity." *American Journal of Public Health*, 87:12.
- Alan Nityray. "Anal Cancer and Human Papilloma viruses in the U.S. in heterosexual men." *Current Oncology*. October 2008.
- Misty Bath and Sonja Rietkerk. "Proactive Anal Pap testing for the HIV positive MSM population in the IDC." Powerpoint Slide Show presentation. <http://www.catie.ca/pdf/CANAC/2007/Rietkerk%20-%20Proactive%20Anal%20Pap%20testing.pdf> Accessed: February 18, 2009.
- Ibid, pg. 4.
- Cranston, Ross D. et al. "The prevalence, and predictive value, of abnormal anal cytology to diagnose anal dysplasia in a population of HIV-positive men who have sex with men." *International Journal of STD & AIDS*. February 2007.

About Gay Men's Health Crisis

Our Mission: GMHC fights to end the AIDS epidemic and uplift the lives of all affected.

Our Clients, Our Services: Gay Men's Health Crisis (GMHC) is a not-for-profit, volunteer-supported and community-based organization committed to national leadership in the fight against AIDS. GMHC serves one in every six persons diagnosed with AIDS in New York City. As the world's oldest AIDS service provider, GMHC helps over 15,000 men, women and children and their families each year. GMHC offers a wide range of comprehensive client services, including hot meals, benefits/entitlements advocacy, healthcare advocacy, case management, legal assistance, HIV counseling and testing, individual and group counseling services, prevention education, home-based support, and mental health services.

GMHC has been on the frontlines of the AIDS epidemic since it began, focused on the communities most threatened by HIV and expanding our service provision as the epidemic shifts and grows. The number of GMHC clients has increased by over 50% just since 2000. Our clients reflect the diversity of the HIV epidemic:

- 67% are people of color;
- 65% are gay, lesbian, bisexual;
- 23% are women; and
- Over 50% reside outside of Manhattan.

Additionally, approximately 27% of our clients are 50 years of age or older, while 19% of all new prevention clients are under 30. Of our total clients served we continue to see a larger proportion living in poverty – approximately 78% are living on an annual income of less than \$10,000, while 8% are either homeless or living in transitional housing. Over 70% of GMHC clients rely on Medicaid, while 15% rely on the AIDS Drug Assistance Program (ADAP) for their medical care and life-saving prescription drugs.

Questions? Contact Nathan Schaefer, Director, Public Policy, at (212) 367-1041.



GAY MEN'S HEALTH CRISIS

www.gmhc.org